April 26, 2016
The Emmett City Council held a regular meeting at 501 E. Main Street, Emmett, Idaho.

Mayor Petrie called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Mayor Petrie led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Pastor Al Cinnamon offered the Community Invocation. 

Council Present:  Mayor Gordon Petrie, Councilmen Michelle Welch, Mike Stout, Dave Hodges, Shawn Alder, Tona Henderson and Jefferson Jenkins.  
Staff Present:  City Attorney Jake Sweeten, City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley, Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans, Fire Chief Curt Christensen, Systems Administrator Mike Knittel, Librarian Alyce Kelley, Building Official Brian Sullivan, Police Chief Gary Scheihing and Deputy City Clerk Leslie Boren
Public Present: Carla Porath, 403 E 2nd St; Sandra Wright, 402 N Johns; Phyllis Howell, 216 N. Pine; R. Craig Herkenhoff, Renton, WA; Ida Church, 120 N Johns; Tom Carlsen, 741 Cherry Ln; Al Cinnamon; Karl Salskov; John Evans, 737 Longview; Steve & Nora Nebeker, 798 S Hawthorne.
Amendments to the Agenda

Mayor Petrie cancelled Item 1 under the Non Consent Agenda and tabled Item G. 2. under Department Heads.
Councilman Hodges made a motion to accept the agenda as amended. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest

None

PUBLIC HEARING

Canal Street Vacation

Mayor Petrie opened the Public Hearing for the Canal Street Vacation at 7:06 p.m.

Building Official Brian Sullivan addressed the Council. He said that tonight they have a vacation of Canal Street which is a portion of Canal Street down by the railroad tracks. He gave a brief overview saying the applicant, which is the City of Emmett represented by Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans, is requesting approval to vacate the northern 10 feet of a portion of Canal Street in NW Emmett, an area which totals approximately .29 acres. The portion of the existing building owned by Salskov Transfer encroaches in the City owned right-of-way (ROW) of Canal Street. The Canal Street ROW with the 60 feet today and the proposal is to reduce it down to 50 feet, which matches the City’s adopted standard width for local streets. Canal Street is unimproved with no curb, gutter or sidewalks. The Public Works Department has been in close coordination with Mr. Steve Salskov, owner of Salskov Transfer Inc., regarding this issue over the past few years. Abandoning the ROW would benefit both parties since a portion of the private building sits within the ROW. This process also includes a property boundary adjustment to realign the property boundaries on the south side of Canal Street to reflect the existing roadway. The Property Boundary Adjustment (PBA) will be done at staff level. The recommendation from the Zoning Commission is the approval of the vacation application with the addition of the following condition: The Commission recommends the approval of the request with staff comments outlined in Section 7 of the attached staff report. Unanimous vote to approve. Staff also recommended approval of the application with the conditions. Building Official Brian Sullivan read the conditions outlined in Section 7. Site specific conditions of approval:

1. The City of Emmett Public Works Department and Salskov Transfer, Steve Salskov, must adhere to all required elements of Idaho Code Title 50, Chapter 13, pertaining to the vacation of public right-of-ways as part of this application.

2. If approved, the City of Emmett Public Works Department must follow any procedures required of the City Council to convey the property to Salskov Transfer Inc., including the preparation of new legal descriptions of the specific boundary to be vacated.

3. The application shall comply with the recommendations in the attached e-mail from John Henderson dated February 3, 2016 regarding the preparation of deed and legal descriptions. The new legal descriptions will have to reference a portion of the riverside addition plat.

4. If approved, Salskov Transfer Inc. and any subsequent owner accepts maintenance responsibility for that portion of the Canal Street right-of-way that is abandoned and will no longer be maintained by the City of Emmett.

5. Mr. Salskov will comply with Superintendent of Public Works’ letter date December 11, 2015.

Mayor Petrie asked if Mr. Sullivan had an opportunity to discuss this with Mr. Salskov. Mr. Sullivan said he had. Mayor Petrie asked if Mr. Salskov had any objections. Mr. Sullivan said Mr. Salskov had no objections at all, and the new legal descriptions have already been prepared.  
Councilman Hodges asked how this happened in the first place. Mr. Sullivan said there is a lot of this in the City of Emmett where roads were originally platted in the early 1900’s and several of them are 80 ft. wide and several are 60 ft. wide, so it is a pretty common occurrence back then and we are just finding out the problems. The problem with Mr. Salskov’s property is he cannot sell the property with this issue, and it makes no sense not to resolve it.
Mayor Petrie asked if Council had any questions. There was no response. Mayor Petrie asked if anyone wanted to be heard on this issue of Canal Street vacation on the right-of-way. Mr. Salskov spoke to Council. He said historically the road was originally intended as straight, and through prescription, the road makes a curve and it curved into part of his property on the south. When the original cinderblock building was built, nobody was paying attention to the exact location of the road right-of-way and so they built the building where they wanted to. Someone asked what year that was. Mr. Salskov said he can remember it going up, but he was pretty young, before he graduated from high school. He said the road right-of-way will not change anything; it is going to stay where it already is. He said in order for them to have a clear title to the property, he needs to have this abandonment and he said what they have already done is made a lot line adjustment on the south side, so the 50 ft. wide right-of-way is maintained. He said he paid for all of the surveying and it appears it would be logical to just realign the road right-of-way.
Mayor Petrie closed the Public Hearing for the Canal Street Vacation at 7:13 p.m.
Decision of Public Hearing
Councilman Henderson made a motion to approve the Canal Street Vacation and follow staff recommendations. Councilman Hodges seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Elected Officials

Mayor

No Items
City Council

No Items

Announcements of the Good of the Order

No Items
Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes – April 12, 2016 Joint City/County Minutes and April 12, 2016 Regular City Council Minutes
B. Approval of Permits – All bartender permits are subject to an approved background check 
Bartender – 
C. Items from the Public – All requests are subject to conditions set by staff
D. Payment of Bills 
Councilman Stout made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Non Consent Agenda

Items from the Community
John Evans, Request to assist with marketing photos of Gem County Golf Course with DJI Phantom Drone
Councilman Jenkins made a motion to approve John Evans’ request to assist with marketing photos of Gem County Golf Course with DJI Phantom Drone. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Unfinished Business

No Items
New Business
Release of Easement Rights for Ross Island Limited Partnership

Councilman Henderson made a motion to approve the partial release of easement rights for Ross Island Limited Partnership and the Mayor to sign. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – Y; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.
Carlsen Minor Subdivision

Councilman Henderson made a motion to. Councilman Stout seconded the motion. Motion Carried.

Reports:

Library
Librarian Alyce Kelley presented his report.

Building Official

Building Official Brian Sullivan presented his report.

Request of Roadway Vacation on N Hayes and E Park

Councilman Henderson made a motion to allow request to go to Zoning for Public Hearing for vacation. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried.

Superintendent of Public Works
Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans presented his report.

City Clerk

City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley presented her report.

Fire Chief

Fire Chief Curt Christensen presented his report.

Systems Administrator 

Systems Administrator Mike Knittel presented his report.

Level 3 Contract & Agreement

Councilman Stout made a motion to accept the Level 3 Contract & Agreement with Mayor and Clerk’s signatures. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – Y; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.
Chief of Police/Code Enforcement
Police Chief Gary Scheihing presented his report.
Councilman Hodges made a motion to adjourn. Councilman Alder seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Meeting adjourned at 7:44 p.m.
______________________________   
                   ________________________________         
Mayor Gordon Petrie


      
       Deputy City Clerk Leslie Boren
